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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
23 August 2019
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


HAPPY NATIONAL POETRY DAY!
RNZ POETRY DAY COMPETITION


On National Poetry Day, Friday 23 August, on RNZ at 1.10 pm Jesse Mulligan will let listeners know six random words, which they must incorporate into a poem that is no more than six lines long. The entries are judged and the winner is announced after 2 pm on air. This year’s judge will be Erik Kennedy, author of Twenty-Six Factitions and There’s No Place Like the Internet in Springtime, which was shortlisted for the Mary and Peter Biggs Award for Poetry in the 2019 Ockham New Zealand Book Awards. 

DAVID MERRITT POETRY EXPERIENCE

Here, there and everywhere! Don't miss Poet David Merritt on National Poetry Day when he returns with an even bigger and better #poetrybrick!! A cluster of 30 individual poems, assembled into a brick, will be installed in various places nationwide for the public to read, enjoy and share through schools, libraries, universities, cafes, galleries and markets. David constructs his poetry books by hand from using recycled Readers' Digests to create poem books that are unmistakably, uniquely his own. The Poetry Brick is available for overnight use at book clubs/potlucks and BBQs, open mics, etc. Includes travelling notes for multiple curators. Top of the South locations include Blenheim, Takaka and Nelson (The Hollow Tea Store, 144 Bridge Street). See more at www.nzbookawards.nz/national-poetry-day/calendar-of-events/. 

POETRY DAY EVENTS IN THE LIBRARIES

A number of events are taking place in libraries across the region today, National Poetry Day, Friday 23 August.

Come along to Stoke Library from 10.30am and enjoy listening to some poems for National Poetry Day 2019. Tea and coffee provided. All welcome. 
At Nelson’s Elma Turner Library everyone is welcome at the lunchtime open mic session from 12 noon to 1 pm. Share your own work or a favourite poem – everyone from budding young poets to dab hands is encouraged to come and speak at this relaxed event.  All welcome, no charge, register on arrival if you wish to speak. Otherwise listen to some poetry and check out the displays.  

Pop into the library anytime during the week leading up to National Poetry Day and stick your most loved poems on the big fridge door. Make a poem out of the words on the fridge and go in the draw to win one of two $25 book vouchers.

Head along to Motueka Library and create a poem in celebration of NZ National Poetry Day. They have set up a Poetry Creation Station, now all you need to do is come and write a poem. People of all ages are invited to take part. Either leave your poem in the library for others to enjoy, or gift it to a friend or family member. Unleash the power of poetry! All welcome to this free event.

‘CONDENSED MILK’ POETRY COMPETITION 

As part of the celebrations for National Poetry Day, Volume bookshop has run a ‘Condensed Milk’ poetry competition.

The rules were simple. Boil a novel down into a poem of no more than 20 lines. The winner will be announced on Poetry Day, Friday 23 August. The prize is condensed milk (naturally) and a book voucher.

NELSON POETRY MAP

Participate in the Nelson Poetry Map on National Poetry Day, Friday 23 August.

Created by Volume bookshop, the map records and shares connections between poetry and places. Contribute poems to the open-access map, tagged to the locations you associate with those poems. Visit the locations and read the poems on your mobile device (or take a virtual tour without leaving home). 

It is anticipated that wandering poetry readers on National Poetry Day will encounter fellow poetry readers at various locations between 9 am and 6 pm. See www.volume.nz/poetrymap.html
For more National Poetry Day events, go to:

https://www.facebook.com/NZPoetryDay/
https://www.facebook.com/hashtag/nzpoetryday


STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting is on 27 August. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS REPORT

The Marlborough Writers group met on 20 August. Convenor Annette Rattray sends this report:

Six were present at our August meeting (Gloria, Heather, Bev, Julie, Rose and Annette). Joyce and Mike are overseas. Apologies were received from Marie and Chris, who was talking about poetry to a class at the Boys’ College. 

Our August topic ‘Imagination… set 200 years ahead’, produced a variety of responses ranging from revived spirits, alien arrivals, to wars and geographical or environmental catastrophes. They were mostly pessimistic in outlook.

Rose Francis gave us an excellent talk on ‘Writing for Different Cultures’. She also expanded on some of her experiences while living in Singapore.  What Rose said will make us think carefully, lest we exploit or defame other people’s cultures in our writing.

‘Writers of Marlborough’ posters, giving meeting details of our three groups and website address, have been placed in our two libraries, in Paper Plus bookshop window in Blenheim, and in the windows of Sea Breeze and Cortado Cafés in Picton.

The next meeting is on Tuesday 17 September at noon at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. The 200 word topic is ‘A book review’.

LITOPIA POP-UP SUBMISSIONS

This is the internet’s first live submissions event that takes place at 5 pm (UK time) every Sunday. To take part all you need is a title, a brief description of the work and the first seven hundred words. If you are successful at that stage, the whole manuscript may be called in for a full submission. Pop-Up Submissions allow you to be a ‘fly-on-the-wall’ as your submission is discussed, a process many writers have found to be hugely enjoyable and very enlightening. This is the link to the Pop-Up Submissions: 

 https://litopia.com/subs/ 

(Note that NZSA Top of the South branch cannot vouch for this submissions process, but is simply passing on the information.)

PICTON POETS NEXT MEETING
The Picton Poets meet on the fourth Wednesday of the month, 10.30 am – 12.00 pm at Picton Library. They share their own original poems in a friendly, constructive atmosphere. New members and visitors are welcome.

The next meeting will be on Wednesday 28 August. The topic for a poem is ‘The Bookmark’.

For more information contact Joyce Elwood-Smith on 027 226 1276 or joyce.elwoodsmith@gmail.com
BOOK LAUNCH AT RICHMOND LIBRARY
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Everyone is welcome to Richmond Library on Thursday 29 August at 5.30 pm for the launch of It Doesn’t Take a War: A Life Forever Changed by The Hyde Railway Crash by Elizabeth Coleman.

Seventy six years ago, a passenger train bound for Dunedin crashed, killing twenty one people and forever changing the lives of many others.

 

One of the people whose life was changed forever was Stoke resident Elizabeth Coleman. The train crash caused the death of Elizabeth's father and eldest brother, injury to another brother, and a lifetime of trauma for Elizabeth.

Now, after decades contending with the aftermath of the train crash, Elizabeth has written a book about her experiences. It Doesn’t Take a War: A Life Forever Changed by The Hyde Railway Crash is a remarkable story of human resilience and the power of community to overcome adversity. 

 

Elizabeth says, ‘Writing this book has been a catharsis to my healing, and an attempt to break the chain by which pain is passed down the generations.’

The book will be for sale at the launch for $20 (cash only). For more information contact Pania Walton, Events Coordinator, Richmond Library, at 03-543 8537, pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL NEWS

Get your Early Bird tickets by 31 August. The Nelson Arts Festival runs from 18 - 28 October 2019, but you can save some money by buying your tickets before the end of this month. In addition, there are discounted passes to the Page & Blackmore Pukapuka Talks (formerly the Readers and Writers) of $50 for five talks or $100 for all eleven (including the Thinking Brunches). These passes can only be purchased from the Theatre Royal Nelson. The Pukapuka Talks take place on four consecutive days over Labour Weekend, from 25 to 28 October, all at The Granary at Founders Heritage Park.

Poems from the Pukapuka Talks’ poets will adorn the walls of the Granary Festival Café, so come early for your show, relax with a coffee and read some poetry.
Don’t forget the special event on Thursday 24 October at 5.15 pm, ‘Publishing’s New Frontiers: an evening for aspiring and established writers’. This takes place at the Johnny Cash Room, NMIT, 57 Nile Street, Nelson, with koha entry.

Free copies of the Arts Festival guide can be picked up from the Theatre Royal Nelson, Nelson City Council, Page & Blackmore, Nelson i-SITE,  libraries, and cafés and retail spaces throughout the region, or download the full programme here: www.nelsonartsfestival.nz  Click here to subscribe to the Festival email newsletter.

TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW


The third programme in the 2019 Top Writers Radio Shows goes out on 31 August at 4 pm and is repeated on 4 September at 10 pm. It features Garrick Batten, with examples of and brief discussion on different styles he uses in his writings. Read more about Garrick here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/garrick-batten.html
Each programme in the radio shows features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. The programmes are first broadcast on Saturday at 4 pm and repeated the following Wednesday at 10 pm. Upcoming programmes are: 14 & 18 September – Karen Stade on her latest book Driven by the Wind: the Memoir of Captain Henry Rose; 28 September & 2 October – Chrissie Ward on proofreading and copy editing and the latest Horizons anthology. Podcasts of earlier programmes can be downloaded here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2

WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group usually meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meetings will be on Sunday 1 & 8 September. For more details contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton usually meet on the first Monday of the month at 1.30 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. 

The next meeting will be on Monday 2 September. The writing exercise is 200-400 words on the topic ‘Ship’s Cove’ (in the Marlborough Sounds). If anyone wishes to read what they wrote on last month's topic, ‘The House on the Hill’, feel free to bring that along.

For more information contact Irene & Peter Thomas at 03-973 0638 or pandi.goodhope@gmail.com
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 4 September, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Kerry Sunderland.  
Kerry is a contributing author to Headlands: New Stories of Anxiety (VUP 2018), Nelson Arts Festival Pukapuka Talks coordinator, and a part-time creative writing tutor at NMIT. Read more about her here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/kerry-sunderland.html
Kerry will be talking about her background; the highlights of the 2019 Pukapuka Talks programme; the Publishing’s New Frontiers sessions at NMIT; and  the Write Across New Zealand retreats which she organises.

The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Kerry’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Chrissie on 03-5469818.

‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 5 September. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

VOLUME MAPUA LITERARY FESTIVAL
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The Volume Mapua Literary Festival takes place 20 – 22 September. It is a boutique literary festival featuring some of New Zealand’s best and most interesting writing. Organised by Volume, the 2018 New Zealand Bookshop of the Year, the festival continues the series of literary events held in Mapua to benefit the Mapua Community Library. The festival takes place at Mapua Community Hall, 72 Aranui Road, Mapua. The intimate scale of the festival enables you to meet and talk with authors and with your fellow literary enthusiasts.

The authors appearing at the festival are: Lloyd Jones, Ashleigh Young, Carl Shuker, Paula Morris, Gregory O’Brien, Jenny Bornholdt, Thomasin Sleigh, Lynn Jenner, Eirlys Hunter and Annette Lees.

The festival begins on Friday 20 September with a fundraising quiz, hosted by Ro Cambridge. Individual author talks run from 10am on Saturday 21 September through Sunday 22.  On Saturday, from 3.30 – 5.30 pm there is a workshop with Paula Morris, ‘Creative Prose Boot Camp’. This is an intensive workshop exploring the key skills you need for writing fiction or memoir, including point of view, shaping story, building characters and using dialogue and detail. The session will include writing exercises and a handout of samples. Tickets $60; enrolments close on 1 September.

To see the full programme and to book tickets, go to: https://mailchi.mp/389199f3b469/books-volume-1219879?e=5d64181563
GRAEME LAY SHORT STORY COMPETITION

The Graeme Lay Short Story Competition is organised by NZSA Auckland Branch and is open to all NZSA members. First prize is $500, second prize $250, third prize $100. The word limit is 1500 words.
All entries must be original and not previously published or broadcast 
before the competition results are announced. Copyright remains with the author. The manuscript should be typewritten, on A4 sheets, double-spaced, with clear margins and saved as a pdf file. A $10 entry fee is required to confirm entry. Once you have entered, an email will be sent to confirm payment details. Members may apply as many times as they wish – a separate entry form and fee needs to be paid for each story. Author’s name MUST NOT appear on the story. Stories must have a title which should match exactly what is on the entry form.

Entries close on Friday 4 October. To read more and to enter, go to: 

https://authors.org.nz/2019-graeme-lay-short-story-competition/
 
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for August is Low Tide at Rototai by Helen McKinlay. This is the poem on a boulder that was recently unveiled at Rototai Beach in Golden Bay.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, which can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
